
 
     CITY OF WASHINGTON, ILLINOIS 
      City Council Agenda Communication 

 
 
 
Meeting Date:  08-03-2020 
 
Prepared By:  Dennis Carr – City Engineer 
 
Agenda Item: Hilldale Design Engineering Agreement   
 
Explanation: Due to the economic impact of COVID 19, the State of Illinois, as part of the Rebuild 
Illinois funds, has dispersed additional funds around the state. The funds are to be deposited into the 
Motor Fuel Tax Accounts for each city. The money can be spent on nearly everything that motor fuel 
tax can, with the exception that it has to be towards a bondable construction project. The distribution 
that is being made to Washington is 6 payments of $181,960.76 for a total of $1,091,764.56 over a 
three-year period. 
 The Public Works Director, Utilities Superintendent, Water/Sewer Maintenance Supervisor, 
Engineer Technician, and myself met to discuss pavement conditions as well as utility conditions of 
roads around Washington. Upon discussion, we found that the next project the city should begin the 
design for would be Hilldale Avenue. The waterline has had frequent breaks and is made from multiple 
materials with multiple size ranges. The sanitary sewer in this area is very flat and requires cleaning 
frequently to avoid blockages. 
 Staff followed QBS procedures and selected Hutchison to perform the design engineering 
work. During the discussion on road selection, Crestview was also mentioned as a fix because of the 
transite watermain. With the addition of Crestview to the length of Hilldale from Main to Lawndale, 
the estimated construction cost increased which in turn increases the design cost.   
 The total Design Engineering cost is 11.5% of the estimated construction cost. This agreement 
also includes design of a private side project similar to Lawndale and Holland. If the council is not 
wanting to do work on the private side, it would remove $55,251.65 in sewer televising and bring the 
engineering to around 10.7% of the estimated construction cost. Design Engineering is normally in the 
ballpark of 10%-12% of the construction cost. 
 
Fiscal Impact:  
 There was no money initially budgeted for the design of this project. The Rebuild Illinois 
Funds can only be used on a bondable project. A project of this magnitude is a bondable project and 
would be a good use of previously unbudgeted revenues. Using Rebuild Illinois funds on the actual 
construction would increase the cost of the construction as well as design because the entire project 
would have to follow the IDOT Local Roads process and review. 
 The overall Engineering Agreement is for $756,608. This would leave the City with 
$335,156.56 in Rebuild Illinois Funds that we would have to allocate to a future bondable project. 
 
Recommendation/ 

Committee Discussion Summary: Staff recommends approval of the Preliminary Engineering 
Services Agreement with Hutchison Engineering for $756,608.  
 

Action Requested: Approval  










































